Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press 
Tuesday 9th July 2013

To All Members of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council, at Maiden Bradley Village Hall on Tuesday 9th July 2013 at 7.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of Maiden Bradley to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk

 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
7.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced. Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s 1 extended by the LG Act 972 s 100.
Report from Unitary Councillor

Report from Rural Police Department

Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements
3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors
4. To receive declarations of interests Local Authorities 

Declarations of Interest members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations).

5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c

The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 11th June  2013 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1)
7. Ramorum disease arrives in Maiden Bradley

Council is asked to note the information below supplied by Peter Oliver, Forestry Consultant to the Duke of Somerset’s Estates (Tel: 844891)

What does this mean?

Tree disease has been in the press for some time now, as a succession of ‘new’ infections arrives on our shores ready to ravage our much-cherished forests.  One of the more virulent of these is Ramorum disease, caused by a fungus Phythopthora Ramorum, which has been infecting and killing Japanese larch across the western fringes of the UK and Ireland since 2009.  It was only really a matter of time before I come to these pages to report our first case of Ramorum disease in the Parish’s larch….  

…. and that time is now with us.

Phytophthora ramorum is the same pathogen that has caused ‘Sudden Oak Death’ in North America for the last decade.  In fact, it does not seem directly to affect our European oak, but in 2009 one of its variants was found to have jumped from its original hosts in the rhododendron family to begin killing Japanese larch, a key forest species in north-west Europe, particularly the western UK.  Since then this highly virulent strain, has gone on to kill large swathes of forest in Wales and western England.  On the Maiden Bradley Estate there are 107 hectares (288 acres) of larch – around 1/7th of the total area of the Estate’s woods and this is now under significant threat.  

The Estate’s first infection was confirmed last week in the northern fringes of the Parish on its boundary with Witham Friary – the Wiltshire/Somerset county boundary – in the large, mature stand of larch that sits astride the Gare hill to Maiden Bradley road above Witham Park.  Still some distance from the village itself, to an airborne fungus this is just a breath of wind away from the abundant larch in Bradley and Penny’s woods.  The infection has been on Longleat Estate for the last three years and was found for the first time by Alfred’s Tower in 2012, so it has been nearby for a while.  However, the scale of our outbreak now makes it seem that the fungal gods are making up for lost time!

What is being done?

Phytophthora ramorum is a notifiable pathogen and statutory action is being taken across the UK to prevent its introduction and spread.  Veterans of any of the Foot and mouth outbreaks in the 60 years will be familiar with the language of ramorum: “positive field test”, “lab confirmation”, “movement licence” and – most relevant now – “destruction order”.

The Plant Health Order should arrive before the end of June and so by the time you read this, we are likely to have started compulsory felling of the larch in Witham Park.  In the end our “Treatment area” is 37 hectares (91 acres) and this is the area from which we have to clear all larch.  However, the area of this which is pure larch is limited to around 12 hectares (29 acres), mainly either side of the road between Gare Hill and Witham Park Farm.

Please help us

The advice is that there is a low risk of the disease being spread by visitors to the wood and, for this reason, unlike Foot & Mouth, footpaths are not being closed.  However we would be very grateful if you could keep to designated footpaths and take care to follow any signage you find, particularly where felling is taking place.

So don’t stay in; keep walking – and as you do please look out for any more symptoms in larch that you think are suspicious (see attached photo) and, in that event, please don’t hesitate to contact me (p.oliver@canopylanduse.co.uk) and I will investigate further.  This way we hope to spot outbreaks early and keep the clear felling of the Parish’s woodland to a minimum. Thank you.  We will keep you posted.

8. Parish Steward/Highways

Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of works required, of any items seen or reported to them by parishioners, for the Community Co-ordinator. The Co-ordinator has also sent the below newsletter for noting.
Salisbury Street Scene Meeting 

The council would like to thank all the parish and town councils that took part in the local highways and street scene workshops in May and June. We are very grateful to you all and will shortly be sending you the presentations and outcomes from the workshops.      

As you will be aware the council has been providing monthly updates on the changes to the local highways and street scene service and will be continuing to do so until the new service has fully bedded in.  

Wiltshire Council’s new highways and street scene contract commenced on schedule on June 1 2013, the contract covers the highways maintenance, grounds maintenance, grass cutting, street lighting, bridge maintenance, winter maintenance and public convenience cleaning services. It has an annual value of circa £25m and runs for five years with a possible extension of two years related to performance.

The contract will deliver savings of over £1million in the first year, with further efficiency savings in following years. Naturally when transferring large scale contracts from one provider to another there are service changes due to the practical requirements of introducing new ways of working, Balfour Beatty Living Places (BBLP), who are providing the service, have considerable experience with a proven track record in mobilising large scale contracts. The vast majority of services passed seamlessly from the previous providers to BBLP; however, some of the council’s grass cutting arrangements have been affected during the transfer. The council is responsible for approximately 5.5 million square metres of grass across the county, the equivalent of about 900 football pitches.  

To ensure the disruption to council services was limited, BBLP have continued to provide additional staff and equipment, worked extra hours including weekends, and prioritised local community priority areas. Many areas have not been affected by the transfer; however grass cutting in some areas is behind schedule. It is anticipated that all Wiltshire Council amenity areas will receive at least one cut during June and then cut to the previous frequency thereafter.  BBLP have approximately 75 staff deployed on grass cutting, they have hired in additional machines and deployed additional staff to grass cutting activities at no cost to the council. Officers are liaising with the contractor on a daily basis as would be expected in a contract of this scale.

If you have any queries regarding this matter or other Local Highway or Street scene issue please do not hesitate to contact me. 

9. Community Speed Watch

Council is asked to hear a report from Councillor Patrick Nixon, if required.

10. Housing Survey

Council is asked to note that the Data from the Housing Survey has been corrected and the completed Housing Survey is attached to this Agenda. Council is asked if it agrees to resolve the acceptance of the report and agree to take forward the information.
11. Maiden Bradley Chapel

Council is asked to hear an update from the Clerk if required.
12. Budget Review
Council is asked to review the Budget spend to date. The Clerk will circulate relevant documentation at the meeting.
13. Insurance Company Risk Assessment
Council is asked to hear a report from the Clerk following her meeting with Came & Company 
14. Parish Plan outcomes
Council is asked to discuss the specific tasks listed below, linked to the 2005 Parish Plan and highlighted in the 2012 update as requiring the role of the Parish Council to take them forward. 
Council is then asked to decide what actions it will take to take these forward, be it they are taken on as portfolio items by Councillors or worked on as a group.
A) Do whatever it can to ensure the continuation of the weekly GP Surgery and prescription Service – (Village Hall extension support)

B) Carry out a review of listed buildings and other sites where listing might be warranted. 
C) Liaise closely with designated police staff and the parish news to publish relevant information and advice from the police as part of this, Council will take an initiative designed to get an active Neighbourhood Watch going once again, and look into the case for a linked farm watch. (Attendance at Rural Policing Neighbourhood Tasking Group meetings etc)
D) Governance is a theme in Maiden Bradleys 2005 Plan, but appears to be excluded from the topic headings for WVCP. The view from our community is that it is appropriate for us to have the opportunity to appraise and receive information about the way we are governed, and that covers the work of the Parish Council, Warminster Area Board and Wiltshire Council. Council will press for its recognition. 

E) Support voluntary activity by enabling training and seeking to combat the impediments posed by the increasing demands of Health and Safety compliance, and high Insurance costs.
15. Yearly Newsletter
Council is asked to inform the Clerk of its thoughts for the contents for this year’s draft newsletter. The audit figures will need to be included but there will be space to highlight any ideas/projects, requests or issues the Parish Council wishes to publicise. A copy of last years is attached to this Agenda.

16. PAT Testing

Council is asked to discuss the need for a PAT Test to take place on the Parish Council Laptop and Printer. The Clerk would also like to inform Council that the Laptop Computer is informing the Clerk that it requires the Battery to be replaced on start up.
17. Clerk’s Report
Internal Audit

Clerk to update the Council on her recent correspondence with Auditing Solutions.

Community Area Traffic Group meeting 18th June 2013 

Council is asked to note that the Clerk attended the CATG meeting on the 18th June 2013. It was reported that any items in future need to be logged on the issues system in future and not brought to meetings. The meeting was informed that there is £20,720.92 in the budget for 2013-2014. There was an update on the new Highways schemes and potential schemes in the system at present. 
There was new information on the funding release for more C Class road reviews to take place. The local Sustainable Transport Fund Rail Project was updated to the group and discussions took place on CSW and the Speed Indicator Devise deployment. There were no issues for Maiden Bradley reported.
Community Emergency Plan

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has a meeting arranged with Dan Cooke Station Manager Warminster, Tisbury and Mere Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service at Warminster Fire Station to go through the plan structure and highlight best practice on how the plan will integrate with the Fire & Rescue Service. The Clerk will report back to Council on the outcomes of the meeting.
Foxes Head Memorial

Council is asked to hear a report from the Clerk on her meeting with the Insurance Company advisor.
Wiltshire Council Archives

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has contacted various parishioners to seek any knowledge as to who else might have the missing minutes. Further leads have been given but the whereabouts of the minutes have not come to light.
Charles Arnold-Baker on Local Council Administration, 9th Edition

Council is asked to note it is now on order. The Clerk has ordered it online and will require reimbursement on receipt of the invoice.
Society of Local Council Clerks Regional Conference

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has several items to work on from this Conference. The Clerk wishes to thank Council for allowing her to attend it was extremely enlightening. The session on Asset Transfer was extremely interesting with a Clerk whose Council has taken on the ownership of the local railway Station and is running it as a viable business giving the seminar.  Community Rights gave information on neighbourhood planning something that is building momentum. The Wiltshire Branch of the Society of Local Council Clerks is to run a training session in house on this so it was useful to obtain a baseline of knowledge and ask questions form a Clerk who has actioned one.

The one seminar that stood out above all was given by Dave Biggs from No 10 Downing Street. He gave a lecture on Digital Communication and Community Engagement of which the Clerk has gained a lot of food for thought on how Communications need to evolve in the near future. He was extremely good as he is also a Councillor of his small rural local Council so gave both sides of the arguments for and against digital inclusion and the fact that in rural areas it will take time to build interest but that this needed to start somewhere to evolve. The Clerk has a pen stick with all the power point presentations from the other seminars she attended if Councillors wish to view them. The Clerk will introduce the discussion on a few items to Council on the September Agenda. Several suppliers were present specific to the Town & Parish Council sector. The Clerk has obtained information on their products for future use.
SLCC Wiltshire Branch Meeting 20th September 2013 

The Clerk can confirm that Jane Scott has agreed to attend the SLCC Wiltshire Branch meeting to discuss collaborative working with Clerks and to answer any questions they would like to ask, which should prove an extremely proactive event.

Filming of Parish & Town Council Meetings

Council is asked to note that Local Government Secretary Eric Pickles published a new guide for local people explaining how they can attend and report their local council meetings. New guidance explicitly states that councils should allow the public to film council meetings.

The new how-to guide gives practical information for the public to attend meetings of a council’s executive and how to obtain council documents. The government has changed the law to allow citizens to report, blog, tweet and film council meetings in England. It also outlines the assorted rights that taxpayers’ have to access council papers and documents.

The new guidance explicitly states that councillors and council officers can be filmed at council meetings, and corrects misconceptions that the Data Protection Act somehow prohibits this. 

Modern technology has created a new cadre of bloggers and hyper-local journalists, and councils should open their digital doors and not cling to analogue interpretations of council rules.

Councillors shouldn’t be shy about the public seeing the good work they do in championing local communities and local interests.

18. Approval and signing off Parish Accounts for June 2013 

Council is asked to approve and sign the monthly accounts for June 2013.

19. Payments

To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below: LGA 1972 s150 (5)

Invoices

Wages July LGA 1972 s111 





        £332.45

Wages August LGA 1972 s111 





        £332.45

HMRC Payment LGA 1972 s111 (no payment required for this quarter)

        

Travelling July LGA 1972 s111



       

        £  20.24
Heat & Light etc July LGA (Financial Provisions) Act 1963 s5

        £    6.93
Heat & Light etc August LGA (Financial Provisions) Act 1963 s5
        £    6.93
Postage LGA 1972 s111






        £    9.07
K. M. Dike Nurseries Grounds Maintenance LGA s14 para 27 
        £260.32

HAGS SMP Fixing Bolts Swings Public Health Act 1907 76 (c) 
        £112.80

Receipts
Unauth Credit







       £ 15.57
Council is asked to note that the Clerk has moved £1000.00 from account number 07052153 to 00108234 on the 2nd July 2013 to cover cheque payments.
Council is asked to note that the Clerk has cancelled Cheque number 000807 Community First Subscription represented - incorrect Council highlighted. Original Cheque from Maiden Bradley confirmed as received. Subscription paid to date.
20. Bank Mandate 

Council is asked note that the relevant Councillors will contact the Clerk direct when the Bank Mandate has been completed so that she can take action. 
21. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Councillors are asked if they could inform the Clerk should they wish to attend.
Warminster Area Board Meeting 
4th July 2013 Chitterne Village Hall 6.30pm for 7.00pm start, Council is asked to note that the Grant Application for Maiden Bradley Village Hall for £2900.00 will be discussed and the support of a Councillor would be appreciated.

Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service to attend a Stakeholder Forum Trowbridge Fire Station - Lecture Room Monday 15 July 18:30 - 20:30
This is an opportunity to find out what future plans the fire service have for your local area.  They are also seeking the public’s view, if you would like to view the Public Safety Plan 2013-16, it can be found on their website at: http://www.wiltsfire.gov.uk
Resilience in Austerity: Separating Fact from Fiction

An Invitation to Members of the Wiltshire Voluntary and Community Sector 

Tuesday 24th September 2013, Trowbridge Civic Centre, 9.30am — 3.30pm
Wiltshire Council Planning Training for Town & Parish Councillors
We have recently undertaken a programme of training for all the new councillors elected in May. We would now like to extend this training to all City, Town and Parish Councils and we would like to invite you to a session being held on Monday 22nd July 2013. The event is taking place in the Alemein Suite at the City Hall in Salisbury and will begin at 6pm.  The training will cover a general overview of Planning and will look at some of the new legislation and issues to be aware of. We will also cover material considerations and how parish and town council responses can help to inform planning decisions.  

Places will be limited due to the capacity of the room confirm re attendance by Wednesday 17th July.
22. Clerks Appraisal
Council is asked to witness the signing of the Clerk’s appraisal. 

23. Society of Local Council Clerks National Conference
Council is asked if the Clerk is able to obtain a Bursary from NALC with one of the other Parishes she covers and the cost is shared would it confirm its support in her attending.
24. Clerks Contract

Council is asked to hear a report from Sarah Fry re the documentation supplied to her re the Clerks requirement to produce an updated contract following the report from the Internal Auditor.
25. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers
The Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers, since the last meeting of Council. LGA 1972 s101
26. Correspondence

Council is asked to note the correspondence received below; and inform the Clerk if it wishes to reply.

Business Crime Survey 

Community First Email & Website Correspondence Agreement

Lloyds TSB Business Account Update – Leaflet available 

Clerks & Councils Direct Magazine
Police Crime Alerts
Rural Housing Association Newsletter

Community First Summer News Letter

Wiltshire Monthly Intelligencer

All other email correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
27. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 

Councillors are asked to highlight any items to the Clerk. 

Defibrillator Project, VAT Claim, Forward Planning prepare budget, advertise for Grant Applications, ROSPA Play Area Pre Check.
28. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards
Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk of any other items it wishes the Clerk to highlight in the Parish News.
29. Date of the next meeting

The Council is asked to note that the Tuesday 10th September 2013 is the date of the next meeting. The Parish Council Meeting will start at 7.30pm. All are welcome to attend.
Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (maidenbradleypc@o2.co.uk) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access.
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